 COUNCIL ON AGING and ADVISORY BOARD MEETING—APRIL 25, 2023

Present: Joan Belle Isle, Sandra Davidow, Naomi Krasner, John Pelletier, Ellen Penso, Sue Rasala, Nancy Scammon, Susan Schlesinger, Laura Shaw, Dan Shaw 

Absent: Mary Glendon, Ena Lorant, Maria Meyer, Julie Norstrand, Robert Pierson, Eric Rosenbaum, Allison Sharma, Tom Shoemaker

Staff: Mignonne Murray, Liz O’Connell
___________________________________________________________________________________________

Welcome/Call to Order/Vote on Minutes
Joan Belle Isle called the meeting to order at 7:36 PM.  The minutes of the March 28, 2023, meeting were approved.

Needs Assessment Project/PLAAN Report
The contract for the needs assessment project with the UMass-Boston Gerontology Institute was signed today. This assessment will be funded by the Senior Citizen’s Fund of Newton, Inc. Activity will begin in September with a kickoff meeting. A complete assessment will be conducted, including a survey of 5,000 residents, focus groups, interviews, and other data resources as available. The results of the assessment will be presented to the Newton community when completed. The timing of the initiative dovetails nicely with both the availability of the 2020 Federal Census results and the opening of NewCAL. The Living and Aging in Newton: Now and in the Future report and the results of the PLAAN report provide a context for pursuing our new needs assessment. Both reports are on our website, newtonseniors.org. The last assessment was completed in 2014.

Joan Belle Isle invited interested COA members to participate in defining and managing the needs assessment process. This would be a year-long commitment. If you would like to serve, please contact Joan or Mignonne.

Discussion followed on the randomization of survey participants, which is likely to rely on the city census. It was noted that many people do not complete the census and suggested that a combination of census participants and registered voters might enhance the random selection of survey participants. These considerations will be discussed with UMass-Boston in September. Another suggestion was that fuller gender categories might be relevant for the survey. It was noted that the Commonwealth’s definition of elders is those who are 60 and over. Newton can choose a different figure, e.g., 55 and older, if we like.

Meanwhile, Joan asked COA members to be thinking about elder issues that should be addressed in the survey. She noted again that the Living and Aging in Newton: Now and in the Future report and the PLAAN report provide a context for the needs assessment. The results of the PLAAN report were recently published on the newtonseniors.org website.

NewCAL Update
The New CAL project will go out to bid in early to mid-summer with construction to begin in fall 2023. If all goes to plan, the ribbon cutting will be in fall 2024. The pending lawsuit brought by neighbors of 345 Walnut St. to slow down the process is still active, but there is no news. Two of the plaintiffs in the lawsuit attended the meeting to learn of any updates. They stated that the suit was brought because plaintiffs believe the city is breaking the law by not protecting the current green space at 345 Walnut Street. It was noted that there will be a new, larger green area on the property adjacent to the new center when the current resident no longer lives there. For now, the city is moving ahead on schedule.

In preparation for the new center, Senior Center staff will begin using a new software database management program called “MySeniorCenter” on July 1, 2023.  Most Senior Centers in Massachusetts are using this software, which tracks not only program participants, but also automatically sends reminder messages to seniors about programs for which they have registered and, on the back end, produces reports, to name a few features. Mignonne is experienced in analyzing the data; if necessary, she will call upon volunteers to assist her. She will present data-based reports at COA meetings when they become available. In addition to MySeniorCenter tabulating center users as they check-in, we also are looking into a people counter to place at each door. They are inexpensive and will help us catch people who might forget to check-in. John Pelletier offered to help.

Visits to Senior Centers in Other Communities
Joan Belle Isle encouraged COA members to visit other senior centers to see what might be applicable/useful to our new center. Members offered information from visiting the following centers: Sandwich, Duxbury, Mansfield, Needham, Wellfleet, Northampton, Watertown, Maynard, and Acton. Suggestions ranged from considering the busyness of carpet designs to having extended hours to serve seniors who are still working. COA members desire a welcoming, community feel for NewCAL. 

NewCAL will be under a single administration, that of the Department of Senior Services, as is the current administrative structure of the Senior Center. Other groups may use NewCAL as authorized by Senior Services, and only when seniors are not there. 

Senior Services Budget
On Monday, May 1, the Mayor will present the budget to City Council. This year, the Senior Center budget will not be remarkably different due to the override not passing. Next year we will need to advocate because NewCAL will be opening. The budget hearing for Senior Center Programs and Services will be on May 17.

Other Issues in the City Affecting Older Adults
Joan Belle Isle would like to add this new item to the agenda of each COA meeting.

Zoning and housing are two examples of city issues that affect older adults. Village Zoning 2.0 was released yesterday. Although complicated, village zoning will affect everyone. Alice Ingerson will summarize zoning changes for the COA with an eye toward where and what type of housing for older adults might be possible. Examples include more single floor units, more buildings with elevators. 

A discussion on the tiny house movement followed. Concord has a couple of cottage neighborhoods. The problem Newton has is that land in Newton is very expensive. ADUs will help (dwellings of 900 sq.ft. or less can be built by right). Alice Ingerson will investigate the possibility of dwellings with 10-12 apartments in a building with an elevator.

The Armory design has been finalized and construction will begin soon. Interiors will be adaptable. The Armory is designed for low-income families as well as seniors. Age-restricted residences include Haywood House, Golda Meir, and the forthcoming Opus dwellings.

City projects have regular committee meetings that are open to the public. Joan Belle Isle encouraged all COA members to attend such meetings, to observe and identify issues that may/will affect seniors.

The calculation for affordable housing is based on the average income in the area. In Newton, this figure is steep.

Dignity Alliance Massachusetts links up with other groups nationwide and has laid out whole issues related to seniors and people with disabilities. It is currently the only organization in Massachusetts whose primary mission is to advocate for nursing home residents. Dignity Alliance is just now becoming a not-for-profit organization. 

Other Business 
The monthly communique from Springwell will be sent to all COA members.


The meeting adjourned at 8:57 PM.
